
WAC 139-10-210  Requirement of basic corrections training.  As 
provided in RCW 43.101.220, all full-time corrections employees in the 
state of Washington with the exception of the Washington state depart-
ment of corrections prison division or of any city, county, or politi-
cal subdivision of the state of Washington must, as a condition of 
continued employment, successfully complete a basic corrections acade-
my as prescribed, sponsored, or conducted by the commission. The com-
mission and the department of corrections share the responsibility of 
developing and defining training standards and providing training for 
community corrections officers employed within the community correc-
tions division of the department of corrections. This requirement to 
complete basic training must be fulfilled within the initial six 
months of corrections employment unless otherwise extended or waived 
by the commission. Requests for extension or waiver of the basic 
training requirement must be submitted to the commission in writing as 
designated by its policies.

(1) Corrections personnel must attend basic academy training ac-
cording to job function as described below:

(a) Corrections officers academy. All employees whose primary job 
function is to provide for the custody, safety, and security of adult 
prisoners in jails and detention facilities. Representative job clas-
sifications include, but are not limited to, custody and corrections 
officers.

(b) Misdemeanant probation/classification academy. All employees 
whose primary job function is the case management of offenders under 
county/city supervision, to include: Assessment, case planning, coun-
seling, supervision, and monitoring. Representative job classes in-
clude, but are not limited to adult probation officers.

(c) Community corrections officers academy and basic arrest, 
search, and seizure academy. All employees whose primary job function 
is the case management in the community of adult offenders under state 
department of corrections supervision, to include: Monitoring adjust-
ment of offenders involved with in/outpatient treatment programs, 
counseling offenders and/or referring them for counseling or other re-
source/treatment programs, and making home/field visits pursuant to 
offender classification standards. Representative job classifications 
include, but are not limited to, community corrections officers, com-
munity risk management specialists, hearings officers, and victim ad-
vocates.

(d) Juvenile services academy. All employees working with juve-
niles whose primary job function is the case management of offenders, 
to include: Assessment, case planning, counseling, supervision, and 
monitoring. Representative job classes include, but are not limited 
to, juvenile probation counselors, case aides/assistants, trackers, 
juvenile drug court counselors, and community surveillance officers.

(e) Juvenile corrections officers academy. All employees respon-
sible for the care, custody, and safety of youth in county facilities. 
Representative job classes include, but are not limited to, juvenile 
detention workers, juvenile corrections officers, and juvenile super-
vision officers.

(f) Juvenile residential counselors academy. All employees re-
sponsible for the case management, custody, safety, counseling, super-
vision, and application of researched based treatment interventions to 
youth committed to the care and supervision of the juvenile rehabili-
tation administration. Representative job classes include, but are not 
limited to, juvenile residential rehabilitation counselors, juvenile 
rehabilitation community counselors, juvenile rehabilitation counselor 
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assistants, juvenile rehabilitation security officers, juvenile reha-
bilitation coordinators, and juvenile rehabilitation supervisors.

(2) It is the responsibility of the employing agency to determine 
the most appropriate basic academy for an employee to attend within 
the guidelines set by the commission.

An agency may elect to decline basic academy training if such em-
ployee occupies a middle management or an executive position, as de-
fined in WAC 139-10-410, 139-10-510, and 139-25-110.

(3) Failure to comply with the above requirements will result in 
a notification of noncompliance from the commission directed to the 
individual employee and, as appropriate, the employing agency direc-
tor, chief or sheriff, the chief executive of the local unit of gov-
ernment, and any other agency or individual determined by the commis-
sion.

(4) Each agency employing personnel covered by RCW 43.101.220 is 
responsible for full and complete compliance with the above training 
requirements. Additionally, each such agency must provide the commis-
sion with employment information necessary for the establishment and 
maintenance of complete and accurate training records on all affected 
employees.
[Statutory Authority: RCW 43.101.080. WSR 09-16-135, § 139-10-210, 
filed 8/5/09, effective 9/5/09; WSR 05-20-027, § 139-10-210, filed 
9/28/05, effective 10/29/05; WSR 04-13-071, § 139-10-210, filed 
6/15/04, effective 7/16/04; WSR 00-17-017, § 139-10-210, filed 8/4/00, 
effective 9/4/00. Statutory Authority: RCW 43.101.220. WSR 95-08-036 
and 95-09-070, § 139-10-210, filed 3/30/95 and 4/19/95, effective 
4/30/95 and 5/20/95. Statutory Authority: RCW 43.101.080(2). WSR 
87-19-105 (Order 15-D), § 139-10-210, filed 9/18/87; WSR 86-19-021 
(Order 1-B), § 139-10-210, filed 9/10/86. Formerly WAC 139-36-020.]
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